
 
 

AGENDA 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Buechner Room, 1st Floor 
Arlington Heights Village Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Rd. 

Arlington Heights IL  60005 
February 9, 2026 

7:00 PM  
I. CALL TO ORDER 
II. ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 
III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 A. Minutes 12/8/25 

 B. 1128 N. Kennicott Blvd. - Findings 12/8/25 

IV. OLD BUSINESS 
V. NEW BUSINESS 
 A. 1119 S. Salem Ln. - ZBA25-034 

 B. 2414 E. Kensington Rd. - ZBA25-047 

 C. 1211 S. New Wilke Rd. - ZBA25-048 

 D. 421 S. Bristol Ln. - ZBA25-049 

 E. 611 E. Fairview St. - ZBA25-050 

 F. 907 W. Braeside Dr. - ZBA25-052 

VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
VII. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Anyone wishing to speak on a subject not on the Agenda may speak at this time. Please limit 
your comments to three minutes. 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or services, such as an American Sign 
Language interpreter or written materials in accessible formats, should contact the Health & 
Human Services Department, at 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, IL 60005, 
healthmail@vah.com or 847/368-5760. 
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 LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES 
 (630) 894-9389 

 
 
 
ZONING BOARD    
                                      REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS OF A MEETING 
                                 BEFORE THE VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS 
                                                  ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
                
OF APPEALS      
 
 
 
RE:  1128 NORTH KENNICOTT BOULEVARD - ZBA #25-045 
 
 
 
  REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had before the Village of 
 
Arlington Heights Zoning Board of Appeals taken at the Arlington Heights 
 
Village Hall, 33 South Arlington Heights Road, 1st Floor, Buechner Room, 
 
Arlington Heights, Illinois on the 8th day of December, 2025 at the hour of 
 
7:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
BENJAMIN JAFFE, Chairman 
FRANK PORTERA 
PETER SIAVELIS 
JEFF LANAGHAN 
TOM DRAKE 
 
 
ALSO PRESENT: 
 
DAN OSOBA, Planner II 
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  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Let's call this month's meeting, the Zoning Board 
of Appeal's meeting to order. 
   Roll call. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Selbka. 
   (No response.) 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Portera. 
  COMMISSIONER PORTERA:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. O'Connor. 
   (No response.) 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Lanaghan. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Drake. 
  COMMISSIONER DRAKE:  Here. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Siavelis. 
   (No response.) 
  MR. OSOBA:  Chair Jaffe. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Here. 
   Okay, next, please join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. If you 
could stand and face the rear of the room? 
   (Pledge of Allegiance recited.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Let the record show that Mr. Siavelis has arrived. 
   Approval of minutes. 
   Did everyone have a chance to review last month's minutes?  Any 
errors, edits? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Is there a motion to approve? 
  COMMISSIONER DRAKE:  Move to approve. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Second. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  All in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  All opposed? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Okay, let's briefly go over the hearing procedures. 
   First, I had mentioned earlier the quorum.  So, if less than six 
members are present, there is an option to the petitioner to continue the meeting as it 
takes four affirmative votes to approve a variance regardless of the number of Board 
members in attendance.  If denied, a petitioner cannot reapply for a whole year.  So, 
tonight, you have five, so you have that option if you so choose. 
   Again, you need to state the four elements necessary to establish 
order for this Board to be able to grant a variation.  Those are the four elements that you 
completed in the form that you submitted which we reviewed in the packet online.  Those 
are, as a reminder: 

1. That the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be 
compatible with the existing uses and zoning of nearby property; 

2. That the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances which may include the 
length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; 
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3. That the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; 
and 

4. That the variation request is the minimum variation necessary to allow reasonable 
use of the property. 

   A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of 
the Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. As a reminder, our 
expectation is that you are proactive in explaining all four of these elements.  You are 
effectively asking for an exception to Village Code, so please keep that in mind. 
   The agenda item of order.  The Chairperson will open the agenda 
item and provide any introductory remarks, which will be followed by the Staff 
presentation, including a brief overview of the project and the requested variance.  
   The applicant presentation.  The applicant will present its case here 
in favor of zoning relief.  The applicant and any witnesses testifying must be sworn under 
oath and must state and spell their respective names for the record. 
   Public comment.  Members of the public may speak on the 
application.  Speakers must be sworn under oath and state and spell their name clearly. 
   Do we have any objectors tonight? 
  MR. OSOBA:  We do not. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Any person who is not formally registered as an 
objector may speak at the hearing but must limit their comments to three minutes.  The 
Chair may, in his discretion, alter the maximum time provided to public commenters 
provided that the maximum time is applied to all speakers. 
   We will then close it down for Board deliberation.  The Board will 
make a motion to close public testimony.  The Board will deliberate and vote on the matter. 
 All ZBA final decisions must be in writing.  If the agenda packet does not include a draft 
final order that is acceptable to the ZBA, the substantive motion should be to direct Staff to 
prepare an appropriate final order for approval at a subsequent meeting, at which point 
there will be public comments and then this meeting will adjourn. 
   So, with that being said, we will move on from, without any old 
business, we will move directly to new business which is 1128 North Kennicott Avenue, 
ZBA Case #25-045. 
   Good evening. 
  MR. PURDOM:  Hello.  I'm Kevin Purdom with JRC Design Build. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  State your address. 
  MR. PURDOM:  1128 Kennicott. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Raise your right hand. 
   (Witness sworn.) 
  MR. OSOBA:  The project is at 1128 North Kennicott and is zoned R-3 
Residential Single-Family District. 
   The Petitioner is proposing an unenclosed, covered porch addition in 
the rear yard.  The existing single-family home is located 33.67 feet from the rear property 
line, and the existing patio is located 19.33 feet from the rear property line.  The existing 
at-grade porch is to be demolished and a new two-foot raised deck is proposed in level 
with the first floor of the home.  The one-story roof is proposed to be extended westward 
towards the rear of the property to cover this proposed deck.  This proposed addition is 
centrally located on the property approximately 40 feet from either side of the property line. 
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 This addition will encroach 11 feet into the required 30-foot rear yard setback. 
   Therefore, the Petitioner is requesting the following variation: 

• An 11-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-1.3(d), Required Minimum 
Yards; Rear Yard, to allow a building addition set back 19 feet from the rear 
property line where 30 feet is required. 

  MR. PURDOM:  All right.  So, our homeowners are a couple who are looking 
to enjoy some outdoor space that's covered.  Jim is here, he has MS and he really has 
trouble going up and down the stairs.  So, they have an existing patio but he never gets to 
use it.  So, we're proposing to raise up a deck that's in line with the first floor of the house 
and then have a covering over. 
   It will be the same area that the patio is now.  It's going to be open so 
it won't be too massive in the backyard.  We're not trying to expand to either way; we're 
just trying to stay inline with that patio. 
   The design is matching all existing materials so that it flows with the 
rest of the houses in the neighborhood.  But basically, we're just trying to give him some 
outdoor space where he can enjoy because he has a big backyard but it is rather a 
shallow lot that actually the existing house is just barely at the setback.  So, in order to 
raise where that patio is, we'll have to ask for this variation. 
   The couple has lived there for 10 years.  It's just the two that live in 
the house right now.  They've talked to their rear neighbor and the two side yard 
neighbors, and all the talk has been positive and there's no objections.  We've sent out all 
the letters and haven't heard from anyone else. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  So, I get the footprint is the same which means 
that the existing patio is encroaching into the rear yard setback. 
  MR. PURDOM:  Yes, because patios are allowed to be in the rear yard 
setback, but because it's now going to be covered, that's why we're asking for the 
variance. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Okay. 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  I'm sorry, Kevin, did you say you have 
received neighbor feedback or have not? 
  MR. PURDOM:  They have talked to the two neighbors directly on left and 
right, and the one directly behind them, and it's all been positive feedback. 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  Okay, so, no negative feedback. 
  MR. PURDOM:  No negative feedback. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  To clarify, north and south and to their west? 
  MR. PURDOM:  So, if you're looking at the house from the front yard, the 
neighboring left and right, and then the house directly behind them.  So, the one sharing 
the backyard property line. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  So, to their west. 
  MR. PURDOM:  Correct. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Okay, thank you. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  So, the patio area is the same and then 
you have a couple of steps down in which you need to access it for anyone else? 
  MR. PURDOM:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Got it, okay. 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  And when you say covered, you just mean 

Page 5 of 111



 
 

 

 LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES 
 (630) 894-9389 

5   5 

the roof, not enclosed? 
  MR. PURDOM:  It's just the roof, yes. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Not enclosed. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Frank?   
  COMMISSIONER PORTERA:  No. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Tom? 
  COMMISSIONER DRAKE:  No. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Okay, thank you. 
  MR. PURDOM:  Thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Anybody present who wishes to comment on this 
petition? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Okay, none being heard, we'll close it down for 
Board deliberation. 
   I mean, I think it's a simple, straightforward request.  I wasn't aware of 
the distinction between a patio and an enclosure, that's why I asked the question I did 
about its current proximity to the rear yard setback.  So, seeing how that's moot, I don't 
have any concerns or issues. 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  Yes, I agree with you, and I think it's worth 
noting, too, that we have a demonstrated need here.  We also have seen in the Village a 
significant uptick, anecdotally an uptick in the number of covered patios in backyards and 
even maybe in the side yards depending on lot orientation. This looks to be very well done 
so I think it fits with the character of the neighborhood to satisfy that problem there as well. 
   So, I would be in support of it, Ben, or Mr. Chairman. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Ben is fine. 
   Any other comments? 
  COMMISSIONER DRAKE:  I agree.  No pushback from any neighbors, no 
comments from the Staff people of three departments.  So, I'm in favor of it as well. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Is there a motion? 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  I move to approve. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Second. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Portera. 
  COMMISSIONER PORTERA:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Lanaghan. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Drake. 
  COMMISSIONER DRAKE:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Mr. Siavelis. 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  Yes. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Chair Jaffe. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Yes. 
   Congratulations, your variance has been approved.   
  MR. PURDOM:  Thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Merry Christmas, Happy Holidays.  Good luck to 
the project. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Good luck on the project, yes. 
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  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Do we have other business this evening? 
  MR. OSOBA:  We do not. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Is there anybody present who wishes to comment 
publicly about anything? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Is there a motion to adjourn? 
  COMMISSIONER SIAVELIS:  I move to adjourn. 
  COMMISSIONER LANAGHAN:  Second. 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  All in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  All opposed?  
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON JAFFE:  Hearing none, I think we're done.  We are 
adjourned. 

(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
mentioned petition was adjourned at 7:11 p.m.) 
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STATE OF ILLINOIS ) 
                     )  SS. 
COUNTY OF KANE  ) 
 
 
 
 
  I, RONALD LeGRAND, JR., depose and say that 
 
I am a digital court reporter doing business in the State of 
 
Illinois; that I reported verbatim the foregoing proceedings and 
 
that the foregoing is a true and correct transcript to the best of 
 
my knowledge and ability. 
 
 
 
 
   ______________________________ 
   RONALD LeGRAND, JR. 
 
 
 
 
 
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO 
 
BEFORE ME THIS              DAY OF 
 
                                        , A.D. 2025. 
 
 
 
 
   ______________________________  
   NOTARY PUBLIC 
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

PUBLIC HEARING 

DECEMBER 8, 2025 

FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER  

 

Agenda Item:   1128 N. Kennicott Blvd. – Bintz Residence 

Applicant:   Kevin Purdom – JRC Design Build  

Zoning Relief Requested: 

• A 11-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-1.3(d) (Required Minimum Yards; Rear Yard) to 

allow a building addition setback 19-feet from the rear property line where 30-feet is required.  

 

Date of Publication: 11/22/25 

Manner of Publication: Daily Herald  

Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:  

Jaffe, Siavelis, Drake, Lanaghan, Portera 

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of December 8, 2025, the ZBA makes 

the following findings of fact: 

The petitioner is proposing an unenclosed, covered porch addition in the rear yard. The existing single-family home is 

located 33.67-feet from the rear property line and the existing patio is located 19.33-feet from the rear property line. 

The existing, at-grade porch is to be demolished and a new 2-foot raised deck is proposed level with the first floor of 

the home. The 1-story roof is proposed to be extended westward into the rear yard to cover this proposed deck. This 

proposed addition is centrally located on the property approximately 40-feet from either side property line. This 

addition will encroach 11-feet into the required 30-foot required rear yard.  

 

For Variation Requests: 

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article II, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or 

particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.) 

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an 

“X”): 

_X_ The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing 

uses and zoning of nearby property; and 

_X_ The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject 

property has been vacant as zoned; and 
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_X_ The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and 

_X_ The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property. 

 

Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested? 

Relief Granted (if any):  

• A 11-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-1.3(d) (Required Minimum Yards; Rear Yard) to 

allow a building addition setback 19-feet from the rear property line where 30-feet is required.  

Reason for Determination:  

The petitioner testified as to the hardship indicating that the square shape of the lot, shallow rear yard, and location of 

the existing home nearly at the rear yard setback requirement requires this variance request. Additionally, the 

petitioner indicated the need for the variance request for the owner to utilize the backyard in a shaded area due to a 

medical condition. The Zoning Board commented that the variance was a minimal request to utilize the property and 

that no neighborhood opposition was received during application review or at the public hearing. Additionally, the 

existing patio already encroaches, which it is permitted to by code, and the proposed un-enclosed covered deck will 

maintain this existing condition.  

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public 

hearing, the ZBA voted on the approval of these findings of fact, decision and order and the requested application 

resulting in the following vote:  

 

 Ayes  5   Nays   0   Absent   2   Abstain  _0_ 

 

Date:   December 8, 2025 

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair  
Zoning Board of Appeals 

Village of Arlington Heights 
 
 

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article II, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning 

Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination 

appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal 

is taken. 
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 1119 S. Salem Ln. - ZBA25-034 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 
A 7.0-foot variance from Chapter 28, Section 10-2-11.1(b) ([Parking] In 
Yards) to allow a driveway width of 29-feet where 22-feet is the maximum. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 1119 S Salem Ln_2-9-26 
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Petition – ZBA#25-034 
PIN: 08-09-103-021  

 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Dan Osoba, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  Shaw Residence 
Address:  1119 S. Salem Ln. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-034 
Petitioner:  Ryan Shaw 
Address:  1119 S. Salem Ln. 
   Arlington Heights IL  60005 
    
   

Existing Zoning:  R-3 – Residential Single-Family District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The petitioner is proposing to expand an existing 22-foot-wide asphalt driveway on the property to a maximum width 
of 29-feet in order to park an additional vehicle in the driveway. The driveway is proposed to be tapered with the 
width remaining 22-feet at the sidewalk and expanding to 29-feet as it gets closer to the two-car garage. The 
maximum driveway width is 22-feet-wide for two-car garages. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following 
variation:   
 

• A 7.0-foot variance from Chapter 28, Section 10-2-11.1(b) ([Parking] In Yards) to allow a driveway width 
of 29-feet where 22-feet is the maximum.  

 
 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-034 
PIN: 08-09-103-021  

Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12/23/25  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12/23/25  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12/23/25  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12/23/25  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

  
 

S.
 S

al
em

 A
ve

 

S.
 F

er
na

nd
ez

 A
ve

 

S.
 R

id
ge

 A
ve

 

Page 13 of 111



Petition – ZBA#25-034 
PIN: 08-09-103-021  

Photographs of Existing Structure 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Ryan Shaw 

From:   Dan Osoba 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-034 

Project:  1119 S. Salem Ln 

Date:   December 11, 2025 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 

following variances: 

• A 7.0-foot variance from Chapter 28, Section 10-2-11.1(b) ([Parking] In Yards) to 

allow a driveway width of 29-feet where 22-feet is the maximum.  

 

If you have any questions, please contact dosoba@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development – Steve Hautzinger 

1. The neighborhood is predominantly homes with two-car garages and two-car wide 

driveways. The proposed oversized driveway will have a negative appearance and 

may set a precedent for others to make this same request. 

 

Building and Life Safety – Alex Kang 

1. No comments. 

 

Engineering – Joe Munno 

1. No comments. 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319536 
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PETITION  
 

The following petition form shall be used when submitting a petition for a variation from 
Chapter 28 of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code.  This must be submitted with a fully 
executed application to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Please refer to Section 12 of Chapter 
28 if the Arlington Heights Municipal Code for information regarding the criteria by which 
the Zoning Board of Appeals will evaluate variation requests.  (Attached to this application 
packet.) 

 

PETITION 

NOW COMES the Petitioner            

being the owner of the property commonly know as:        

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a 

Variation from Section      

Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to:     

             

              

 I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the 

locality and will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the 

variation(s) were granted (please explain):       

             

              

 I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 

may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned (please 

explain):             

             

              

 I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of 

this Chapter (please explain):           

             

              

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to 

allow reasonable use of the property (please explain):       

             

              

Signed:         Date:   

  Petitioner 

 

Ryan Shaw

1119 S Salem Lane, Arlington Heights

install new concrete driveway with a 3rd parking space, maximum width would be 29 feet which 

exceeds the maximum of 22 feet allowed per code

the driveway expansion is a matter of function and 
need for our family given space constraints. This expansion will not alter the essential character 
of the home or the the neighborhood. 

besides being an item of function, the expanded driveway will be safer as it will
allow us to reduce need to park vehicles on the street and the need to constantly be moving vehicles
in and out of the driveway, knowing that our sidewalks are frequented by children, including ours

I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony
with the spirit and intent of this chapter

the additional 7 foot in width of driveway
is the minimum variance that allows reasonable use of the property 

8/12/2025
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1222 S Salem Ln
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1109 S Salem Ln
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 2414 E. Kensington Rd. - ZBA25-047 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 
A 6.5-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(b) (Additional 
Regulations – Parking) to allow a driveway 28.5 feet in width where 
driveways may not exceed 22 feet in width. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 2414 E Kensington Rd_2-9-26 
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Petition – ZBA#25-047 
PIN:03-28-404-031  

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Darko Bojin, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  Gorrie Residence 
Address:  2414 E. Kensington Rd. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-047 
Petitioner:  Hollis Gorrie 
Address:  2414 E. Kensington Rd. 
   Arlington Heights IL  60004 
    
   

Existing Zoning:  R-3 – Residential Single-Family District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of approximately 7,578.5 square feet. The petitioner is proposing 
to construct a new driveway. This proposed driveway is 28.5 feet in width where driveways may be no wider than 22  
feet. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variations:  
  

• A 6.5-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(b) (Additional Regulations – Parking) to allow 
a driveway 28.5 feet in width where driveways may not exceed 22 feet in width. 

 
 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-047 
PIN:03-28-404-031  

Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12.19.25  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12.19.25  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12.19.25  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12.19.25  
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E Kensington Rd 
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Petition – ZBA#25-047 
PIN:03-28-404-031  

Photographs of Existing Structure 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Hollis Gorrie (Owner) 

From:   Darko Bojin 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-047 

Project:  2414 E Kensington Rd 

Date:   January 5, 2026 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 
following variances: 

• A 6.5-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(b) (Additional Regulations – 
Parking) to allow a driveway 28.5 feet in width where driveways may not exceed 22 
feet in width. 

 

If you have any questions, please contact dbojin@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development 

1. Oversized driveways have a negative appearance. The existing driveway is long 
enough to accommodate four cars in addition to the two car attached garage. 

Building and Life Safety 

1. No comments. 
 
Engineering 

1. No comments. 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319541 
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Zoning Variance Request – Village of Arlington Heights 

Now comes the Petitioner, Anthony & Hollis Gorrie being the owner of the property commonly 

known as: 2414 E Kensington Road Arlington Heights, IL 60004  

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a Variation 

from Chapter 28, Section of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to: 

Extend the driveway beyond the currently approved 22 feet to accommodate an additional 

vehicle and relocate the downspout to the proposed extension area. 

 

1. I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality 

and will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the variation(s) 

were granted: 

The proposed extension does not alter the essential character of the property—it remains a 

driveway serving its original purpose. The design is consistent with other residential properties in 

the area and will not disrupt the surrounding neighborhood. The relocation of the downspout to 

the grassy area adjacent to the proposed extension ensures proper water flow and drainage, 

maintaining the integrity of the property and surrounding landscape. 

 

2. I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may 

include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned: 

Our property is located on a busy street where street parking is not permitted. This creates a 

unique hardship, as we are unable to park additional vehicles safely or conveniently. The lack of 

street parking significantly impacts our daily access and use of the property. Additionally, the 

current downspout location does not allow for proper drainage, and relocating it to the grassy 

area near the proposed extension is necessary to prevent water pooling and erosion. 

 

3. I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this 

Chapter: 

We believe the proposed extension aligns with the spirit and intent of Chapter 28 by promoting 

safe and functional residential use. It does not conflict with zoning principles and supports the 

practical needs of homeowners. Relocating the downspout to a grassy area ensures responsible 

water management and supports the long-term maintenance of the property, which is consistent 

with the chapter’s goals. 
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4. I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow 

reasonable use of the property: 

We are requesting only the minimum extension needed to accommodate one additional car. This 

modest change will meet our basic parking needs without overextending the property or 

affecting neighboring lots. The downspout relocation is also minimal and necessary to ensure 

proper drainage. If this cannot be approved, we will leave the downspout unburied, though this is 

not ideal for water flow or property upkeep. 

 
 

Signature ____ _______ 

 

Date _____11/8/2025 ________ 
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Existing buried downspout is 
labeled red. The downspout 
runs appox 15' ln ft from the 
foundation to a pop-up cap in 
the yard.

The proposed extension of the 
downspout is labeled in neon 
green, to get under the 
proposed concrete driveway 
extension, highlighted in yellow. 
This would be 36' ln ft from the 
foundation. 
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 1211 S. New Wilke Rd. - ZBA25-048 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 
A 1-foot variance to allow a 4-foot, open style fence to be located in the 
required front yard where the maximum fence height is 3-feet in the 
required front yard. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 1211 S New Wilke Rd_2-9-26 
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Petition – ZBA#25-048 
PIN: 08-08-202-003, 08-05-201-003  

 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Dan Osoba, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  AH Park District – Arlington Lakes Golf Club 
Address:  1211 S. New Wilke Rd. & 1625 W. Central Rd. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-048 
Petitioner:  Chance Andell – AH Park District 
Address:  1440 E. Davis St. 
   Arlington Heights IL  60005 
    
   

Existing Zoning:  P-L – Public Land District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The petitioner, the Arlington Heights Park District, is proposing to remove an existing three-foot-tall, open style fence 
along S. New Wilke Road and replace it with a four-foot-tall, open style fence. The proposed fence is black powder-
coated aluminum and will be located along Wilke Road from the Arlington Lakes Golf Club entrance to the 
intersection of New Wilke Road and Central Road. This portion of the property is considered the front yard by the 
definitions of Village Code. Fences have a maximum height of 3-feet in all required front yards. Therefore, the 
petitioner is requesting the following variance:  
 

• A 1-foot variance to allow a 4-foot, open style fence to be located in the required front yard where the 
maximum fence height is 3-feet in the required front yard. 

 
 
 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-048 
PIN: 08-08-202-003, 08-05-201-003  

Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12/15/25  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12/15/25  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12/15/25  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12/15/25  
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Petition – ZBA#25-048 
PIN: 08-08-202-003, 08-05-201-003  

Photographs of Existing Structure 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319543 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Chance Andell, Arlington Heights Park District 

From:   Dan Osoba 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-048 

Project:  1211 S. New Wilke Road 

Date:   January 6, 2026 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 

following variances: 

• A 1-foot variance to allow a 4-foot, open style fence to be located in the required front 

yard where the maximum fence height is 3-feet in the required front yard. 

 

If you have any questions, please contact dosoba@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development – Steve Hautzinger 

1. The proposed new fence has a nice appearance that will be an improvement from 

the existing wire fence. It is encouraged to replace all of the existing wire fencing 

with the same new fencing for a cohesive appearance. 

 

Building and Life Safety – Alex Kang 

1. Approved with Notes: 1. The frost depth in the Village of Arlington Heights is 42 inches; 

therefore, all footings for fence shall extend to a minimum depth of 42 inches below 

grade. 

 

Engineering – Joe Munno 

1. No comments. 
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The Arlington Heights Park District owns and operates the Arlington Lakes Golf Club. Currently, there is a 
4’ tall wire fence around the golf course. The Park District would like to install a new fence along New 
Wilke Rd in the same location as the existing fence to provide a better visual appearance for the course, 
the neighboring properties, and Arlington Heights. 

 

The current fence is 4’ tall. We would like to install a new 4’ tall fence along New Wilke Rd on the west 
side of the Arlington Lakes Golf Club. The existing 4’ tall fence will remain along W Central Rd and W 
White Oak St. We are requesting this variance to install a new 4’ tall fence so that there is a uniform 
height between the existing fence that is to remain and the new fence that will be installed. 

 

We feel that by maintaining a uniform fence height along the entire course, it will provide a better visual 
appearance. This new fence will also be an open fence type, which will maintain the existing open 
appeal, but also still provide a private appeal, by being tall enough to prevent anyone from jumping the 
fence to enter the golf course. 
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 421 S. Bristol Ln. - ZBA25-049 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 
A 1.26-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) (Required 
Minimum Yards) to allow an addition with a 4.74-foot side yard setback 
where a 6-foot side yard setback is required. 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 421 S Bristol Ln_2-9-26 
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Petition – ZBA#25-049 
PIN: 03-32-219-022  

 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Darko Bojin, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  Tuite Residence 
Address:  421 S. Bristol Ln. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-049 
Petitioner:  Nick Holm – Advance Design Studio 
Address:  30 Railroad St. 
   Gilberts IL  60126 
    
   

Existing Zoning:  R-3 – Residential Single-Family District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of approximately 7,898 square feet. The petitioner is proposing 
to construct a one-story addition in the rear of the house. This proposed addition is set back 4.74 feet from the side 
lot line where 6 feet is required. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variations:  
  

• A 1.26-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) (Required Minimum Yards) to allow an 
addition with a 4.74-foot side yard setback where a 6-foot side yard setback is required. 

 
 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-049 
PIN: 03-32-219-022  

Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12.15.25  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12.15.25  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12.15.25  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12.19.25  
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Petition – ZBA#25-049 
PIN: 03-32-219-022  

Photographs of Existing Structure 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319538 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Sean & Laura Tuite (Owners) / Nick Holm (Petitioner) 

From:   Darko Bojin 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-049 

Project:  421 S Bristol Ln 

Date:   January 5, 2026 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 
following variances: 

• A 1.26-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) (Required Minimum Yards) 
to allow an addition with a 4.74-foot side yard setback where a 6-foot side yard 
setback is required. 

 

If you have any questions, please contact dbojin@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development 

1. The proposed addition is nicely designed to fit with the existing house. Since this is a 
single-story, rear yard addition, a Design Commission application is not required. 

Building and Life Safety 

1. Approved with Note: 1. The exterior wall of the addition is required to have a 1-hour 
fire-resistance rating due to the fire separation distance is less than 5’-0”. 

 
Engineering 

1. No comments. 

Page 64 of 111

mailto:dbojin@vah.com


I PETITION I 
The following petition form shall be used when submitting a petition for a variation from 
Chapter 28 of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code. This must be submitted with a fully 
executed application to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Please refer to Section 11 of Chapter 28 
of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code for information regarding the criteria by which the 
Zoning Board of Appeals will evaluate variation requests. This petition form must be 
completely filled out and signed. The Petitioner may supplement this form with a separate 
document submitted with the application through the Customer Self-Service (CSS) Portal. 

PETITION 

Now comes the Petitioner Nick l:lolrn o□ bebalf of 8d:\la□ce Desiga Studio 

being the owner of the property commonly known as: 421 S. Bristol Ln.

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a 

Variation from Chapter 28, Section(s) 5.1-0.3 MINIMUM YARDS 

of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to: CONSTRUCT A NEW REAR ADDITION 

TO EXPAND THE LIVING SPACE AND KITCHEN. MODIFY THE SIDE YARD SETBACK TO 

ACCOMMODATE THE WORK. 

I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the 

locality and will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the 

variation(s) were granted (please explain): THE PROPOSED WORK IS ALIGNED WITH THE EXISTING SCALE

AND GENERAL RHYTHM OF THE EXISTING NEIGHBORHOOD. THE PROPOSED WORK DOES NOT EXTEND ANY FURTHER 

EAST THAN THE EXISTING SCREEN ROOM OR THE NEIGHBORS PROPERTIES. 

I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 

may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned (please 

explain): THE EXISTING STRUCTURE IS ALREADY POSITIONED WITH THE SIDE YARDS AS NOTED. THE NEW ADDITION 

WILL NEED TO BE SQUARE TO THE EXISTING CORNER AND FOLLOW THE EXISTING ANGLE OF THE RESIDENCE. 

THEREFORE THE SIDE YARD IS SLIGHTLY LESS THAN EXISTING 1.5" +/-

I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of 

this Chapter (please explain): OUR PROJECT IS CONSCIOUS OF THE PROVISION OF THE CHAPTER AND 

SEEKS TO FIT IN AESTHETICALLY WITH THE SCALE AND CHARACTER OF ITS SURROUNDINGS 

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to 

allow reasonable use of the property (please explain): The residence is in need updating, the work proposed 

will allow the residence to better fit the general im12rovements ongoing throughout the neighborhood. In addition, the work will make 

the residence a more conterooorarv en1miie of residential livina makina it more usable. 

Signed: V,-£d>fL� Date: 12/i�/�2-� 
-c

, 

r-r
Petitioner 

IS Revised 10/2/2025 
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Advance Design Studio
30 Railroad St.

Gilberts, IL 60136

Village of Arlington Heights
Building & Planning Department

To Whom It May Concern,

Advance Design Studio is proposing a 1-story addition to an existing 2-story brick and frame home

located at residence 421 S Bristol Ln. Arlington Heights, IL 60005.

The new rear addition will expand the living space and kitchen. The new addition will be square to the
existing corner and follow the existing angle of the residence. Our project is conscious of the neighborhood
to fit aesthetically in scale and character of the home's surroundings.

Thank you,

Nick Holm
Director of Operations
The Advance Design Studio

office: (847) 836-2600     
direct: (224) 802-2843
30 Railroad St. Gilberts, IL 60136 

Narrative - Variance Application
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 611 E. Fairview St. - ZBA25-050 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 

1.  A 1.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(a) Required 
Minimum Yards; Side Yard to construct a room addition setback 4-feet 
from the side lot line where a minimum side setback of 5.0-feet is 
required. 

2. A 1,123 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.4 
Maximum Floor Area Ratio to allow a total floor area of 4,085 square-
feet where 2,962 square-feet is the maximum.  

3. A 239 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(a) 
Maximum Building Lot Coverage to allow a total building lot coverage 
of 2,543 square-feet where 2,304 square-feet is the maximum. 

 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 611 E. Fairview St._Exhibits 
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Petition – ZBA#25-050 
PIN: 03-32-400-014  

 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Dan Osoba, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  House Residence 
Address:  611 E. Fairview St. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-050 
Petitioner:  Robert Flubacker Architects 
Address:  1895 Rohlwing Rd, Suite B 
   Rolling Meadows IL  60008 
    
   

Existing Zoning:  R-3 – Residential Single-Family District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The petitioner is proposing a one-story addition along the southern elevation on the subject property. The 155-
square-foot addition is located in the interior side yard of the corner property and will encroach 1-foot into the 
required 5.0-foot side yard setback. The existing home is already greater than the maximum floor area ratio and 
building lot coverage allowance established by the R-3 District. The existing floor area is 3,930 square-feet where the 
maximum allowance is 2,962 square-feet; and the existing building lot coverage is 2,388 square-feet where the 
maximum allowance is 2,304 square-feet. This proposed addition will increase these existing non-compliant 
conditions. The property did receive Zoning Board approval of variances for building lot coverage and floor area ratio 
in 2002 for a similar sized building addition and again in 2020. In both cases, the ZBA granted approval of the 
variances; however, the addition was never constructed and thus the approved variances expired. Pursuant to 
Chapter 6, Section 6-202(e)(5), no order of the ZBA permitting an addition or alteration shall be valid fore more than 
one year. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variances:  
 

• A 1.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(a) Required Minimum Yards; Side Yard 
to construct a room addition setback 4-feet from the side lot line where a minimum side 
setback of 5.0-feet is required. 

• A 1,123 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.4 Maximum Floor Area Ratio to 
allow a total floor area of 4,085 square-feet where 2,962 square-feet is the maximum.  

• A 239 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(a) Maximum Building Lot 
Coverage to allow a total building lot coverage of 2,543 square-feet where 2,304 square-feet 
is the maximum. 

 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-050 
PIN: 03-32-400-014  

 
Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12/22/25  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12/22/25  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12/22/25  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12/22/25  
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Petition – ZBA#25-050 
PIN: 03-32-400-014  

 
Photographs of Existing Structure 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319542 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Robert Flubacker  

From:   Dan Osoba 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-050 

Project:  611 E. Fairview Street 

Date:   January 6, 2026 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 

following variances: 

• A 1.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(a) Required Minimum Yards; 

Side Yard to construct a room addition setback 4-feet from the side lot line where a 

minimum side setback of 5.0-feet is required. 

• A 1,123 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.4 Maximum Floor Area 

Ratio to allow a total floor area of 4,085 square-feet where 2,962 square-feet is the 

maximum.  

• A 239 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(a) Maximum Building 

Lot Coverage to allow a total building lot coverage of 2,543 square-feet where 2,304 

square-feet is the maximum. 

 

If you have any questions, please contact dosoba@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development – Steve Hautzinger 

1. The proposed small additions do not raise appearance concerns. However, exterior 

elevations need to be provided for review. 

 

Building and Life Safety – Alex Kang 

1. Approved with Note: 1. A 1-hour fire-resistance rating is required for the exterior wall 

of the addition, as the fire separation distance is less than 5 feet. 

 

Engineering – Joe Munno 

1. No comments. 
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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

611 E. Fairview St.:

The purpose of this request is for a variance from the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, 
Chapter 28 (Zoning Regulations), Section 5.1-3.3(b) Required Minimum Yards, Section 
5.1-3.4 Maximum Floor Area Ratio and Section 5.1-3.5(a) Maximum Building Lot 
Coverage, in order to:

Construct one-story masonry additions which:
1. Encroaches 1.0 feet into the required 5.00 foot interior side yard setback.
2. Exceeds allowable Floor Area Ratio (F.A.R.) of 2,962 sq.ft. by 1,123 sq.ft.
3. Exceeds allowable Building Lot Coverage of 2,304 sq.ft. by 239 sq.ft.
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Zoning Board of Appeals 

2/9/2026 
 
Item: 907 W. Braeside Dr. - ZBA25-052 
Department: Planning & Community Development 
 
Item Description: 
REQUEST 

1.  A 2.02-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(c) (Required 
Minimum Yards – Exterior Side Yard) to allow a building addition to be 
setback 24.42-feet where a setback of 26.44-feet is required. 

2. A 16.7-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(d) (Required 
Minimum Yards – Rear Yard) to allow a building addition to be setback 
13.3-feet where a setback of 30-feet is required.  

 
 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. 907 W Braeside Dr_2-9-26 
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Petition – ZBA#25-052 
PIN: 03-07-408-011  

 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Staff Analysis 
 
Prepared By:  Dan Osoba, Planner  
Hearing Date:  February 9, 2026 
Date Prepared:  January 7, 2026 
Project Title:  Brennan Residence 
Address:  907 W. Braeside Dr. 
 
Background Information  

Petition Number: ZBA #25-052 
Petitioner:  Sean James Brennan & Crista K. Gerzevski 
Address:  907 W. Braeside Drive, Arlington Heights, IL 60005 
    
    
   

Existing Zoning:  R-3 – Residential Single-Family District 
 
Requested Action/Background Information 
 
 
 

The petitioner is proposing an 829 square-foot family room addition in the rear (east) yard of the property along with 
an extension of the existing porch in the exterior side (north) yard. The property is a corner lot, therefore, the yard 
adjacent to N. Kennicott Avenue is considered the front yard as it is the shorter of the two corner lot frontages. The 
architectural design of the proposed addition and front porch extension have been reviewed and approved 
administratively by Village Staff pending the approval of required variances by the ZBA through a Design 
Commission application. The addition encroaches 16.7-feet into the required 30-foot rear yard setback and the front 
porch extension of an added portico encroaches 2.02-feet into the required 26.44-foot exterior side yard setback. 
Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variations:  
 

• A 2.02-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(c) (Required Minimum Yards – Exterior Side 
Yard) to allow a building addition to be setback 24.42-feet where a setback of 26.44-feet is required. 

• A 16.7-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(d) (Required Minimum Yards – Rear Yard) to 
allow a building addition to be setback 13.3-feet where a setback of 30-feet is required.  

 
It should be noted that one (1) letter in opposition to the proposal was received on Tuesday, January 6, 2026 and is 
included with this report.  
 
 
Variation Review Standards 
 

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall 
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible 
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in 
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary 
to allow reasonable use of the property.  A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the 
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. 
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Petition – ZBA#25-052 
PIN: 03-07-408-011  

 
 
Map of General Vicinity 
   

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing 
 

Item Provided Dated Remarks 
1.  Notification Affidavit  12/26/26  
2.  List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property  12/26/26  
3.  Letter that was Mailed  12/26/26  
4.  Photographs of Sign on Property  12/26/26  
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Petition – ZBA#25-052 
PIN: 03-07-408-011  

 
Photographs of Existing Structure 
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               CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION 
                                                                                                                        Paddock Publications, Inc. 

 

 Northwest Suburbs 

                                                            Daily Herald 
 

 

       Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of 

       the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher 

       of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs  

DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,  

Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily 

throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first 

Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.  

 

I further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper 

as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended  

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a 

notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,  

was published 01/24/2026 

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on 

a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1. 

 

 

 

       BY ______________________________________________ 

      Designee of the Publisher of the Daily Herald 

 

       Control # 319544 
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Village of Arlington Heights 
 

 

To:   Rose Medina; Trevor Rohn – Icon Building Group  

From:   Dan Osoba 

Department:  Department of Planning and Community Development 

File Number: ZBA 25-052 

Project:  907 W. Braeside Drive 

Date:   January 7, 2026 

 

ZONING COMMENTS:   

For your use and consideration, review the zoning review comments below regarding the 

following variances: 

• A 2.02-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(c) (Required Minimum Yards – 

Exterior Side Yard) to allow a building addition to be setback 24.42-feet where a 

setback of 26.44-feet is required. 

• A 16.7-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(d) (Required Minimum Yards – 

Rear Yard) to allow a building addition to be setback 13.3-feet where a setback of 30-

feet is required.  

If you have any questions, please contact dosoba@vah.com:  

Planning and Community Development – Steve Hautzinger 

1. Overall, the proposed design is nicely done, which will enhance the exterior 

appearance of the home. A Design Commission application has been received, 

which is favorable for an Administrative (Staff) design approval, pending the 

outcome of the ZBA review. 

 

Building and Life Safety – Alex Kang 

1. No comments. 

 

Engineering – Joe Munno 

1. No comments. 
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Revised 1/14/25 

PETITION 
The following petition form shall be used when submitting a petition for a variation from 
Chapter 28 of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code.  This must be submitted with a fully 
executed application to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Please refer to Section 12 of Chapter 
28 if the Arlington Heights Municipal Code for information regarding the criteria by which 
the Zoning Board of Appeals will evaluate variation requests.  (Attached to this application 
packet.) 

PETITION 

NOW COMES the Petitioner         

being the owner of the property commonly know as:        

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a 

Variation from Section    

Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to:     

             

           

I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the 

locality and will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the 

variation(s) were granted (please explain):       

             

            

I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which 

may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned (please 

explain):             

             

              

I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of 

this Chapter (please explain):           

             

           

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to 

allow reasonable use of the property (please explain):       

             

    

Signed: Date: 

 Petitioner 

setback to the proposed 13' from the current 30'. The exterior side setback also does not meet the average setbacks. 

We would like a reduction to add a front portico. I will submit separately a list of 9 addresses along with the measured 
setbacks and the average.

the property to be used in a reasonable and functional manner while maintaining appropriate separation between other

existing structures: ensuring safety, light, air, aesthetics, and protecting neighboring properties.

front, for our new portico.

Sean James Brennan & Crista K. Gerzevski

The variation supports the overall intent of the zoning ordinance by allowing

Reducing the back setback by only 17' on the addition, 

and by 2' from the current exterior side setback to add 9" of stoop from where my current stoop ends on the  

to my neighbors surrounding my property. The warmth and elegance of the addition and new portico on the main door

will aesthetically improve our corner. At the moment my property sits looking small in scale in comparison.

The addition will not negatively impact light, air, or privacy 

for more family space. My house, though smaller one in the surrounding area is located closer to the side which is the front.

front and back, and the back and front as the sides. The structure is small in scale, no basement, so I need to add to it

my house was built prior to current zoning standards, and on a corner, which treats my sides as 

907 W Braeside Dr, Alington Heights, IL 60005 

reduce the required 30' rear 
5.4

11/26/2025
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Letter of Intent for Variance 
907 W. Braeside Dr, Arlington heights, IL 60004 

 
Village of Arlington Heights 
Dept. of Planning and Community Development 
Request for Variance 
 

To Whom It May Concern: 

This Letter of Intent is in support of our request for a variance to the rear yard setback 
requirement and exterior side yard setback on our corner lot. The intention is to build an 
829 sq ft family room addition to increase our living space and extend the existing porch by 
9” to add a portico for protection from the elements and to compliment the architecture of 
the addition.  This follows Section 5 of the Zoning Ordinance calculations with proposed 
Principal Structure Floor Area at 2,519 under the 4,262 Total Allowed, and 2,519 Building 
Lot Coverage under the Total Allowed of 3,196.  

Due to the position of our home and the orientation of the home on the lot, the 30’ setback 
that is standardly at the rear of a home is on the side of our home.  This variance would 
match the orientation of the surrounding homes on our block facing Braeburn. 

Our home is smaller than the surrounding homes.   The family room addition will make our 
home more comparable to those in the neighborhood. The porch extension and portico 
create balance and proportion to the home and creates cohesion with the addition and 
existing home.   

We love our home and our neighborhood and are making intentional improvements to 
enhance our lives and to enhance our home and property. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Crista K. Gerzeski and Sean James Brennan  
(Homeowners) 
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PREPARED BY ICON BUILDING GROUP
FOR ADDITION PROPOSAL
907 W BRAESIDE DR, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
OCTOBER 23RD, 2025
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PREPARED BY ICON BUILDING GROUP
FOR ADDITION PROPOSAL
907 W BRAESIDE DR, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
NOVEMBER 26TH, 2025
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PREPARED BY ICON BUILDING GROUP
FOR ADDITION PROPOSAL
907 W BRAESIDE DR, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
OCTOBER 23RD, 2025
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FOR ADDITION PROPOSAL
907 W BRAESIDE DR, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
OCTOBER 23RD, 2025
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Item Material Manufacturer Color
Brick Clay *Existing* Painted Midnight Blue
Roof Asphalt Shingles Match Existing Dark Grey - Match Existing

Siding 8" Brushed Smooth Engineered Wood LP Smartsiding Nickel Gap Midnight Shadow
Siding 6" Cedar Textured Engineered Wood Diamond Kote Lap Siding Canyon

Gutters/Trim/Fascia Aluminum Standard White
Windows Vinyl White Vinyl White

Portico Floor Tiles Stone County Materials Corporation Majestic
Pavers Stone County Materials Corporation Majestic

Columns Timber Standar Lumber Canyon Matching
Decorative Gable Truss Timber Standar Lumber Canyon Matching

Stone Path NY Bluestone Chips Schwake Stone Blue stone

Sample Material Schedule
907 W Braeside Dr., Arlington Heights, IL 60004
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SAMPLE MATERIAL BOARD
907 W BRAESIDE DR., ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004

ROOFING: ASPHALT SHINGLES
MATCH EXISTING COLOR

EXISTING BRICK: PAINTED 
COLOR: MIDNIGHT

SIDING: LP SMARTSIDE NICKEL
GAP ENGINEERED WOOD 8”
COLOR: MIDNIGHT SHADOW

SIDING: DIAMOND KOTE LAP
SIDING ENGINEERED WOOD 6”
COLOR: CANYON

PATH: SCHWAKE STONE
COLOR: NY BLUESTONE CHIPS

PAVERS: COUNTY MATERIALS
STONE
COLOR: MAJESTIC

WINDOW: VINYL
COLOR: WHITE

TIMBER FOR EXTERIOR
TRUSSES IN LUMBER 
COLOR: MATCH CANYON STAIN

FASCIA: ALUMINUM
COLOR: BLACK

GUTTERS: ALUMINUM
COLOR: BLACK
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Property Behind

2715 N Kennicott Ave Property Adjacent 3

2718 N Kennicott Ave

Property Adjacent 2

2722 N Kennicott Ave

Property Adjacent 1

2726 N Kennicott Ave

Subject Property

907 W Braeside Dr

Property to Right 1

903 W Braeside Dr

Property to Right 2

815 W Braeside Dr

Property to Right 3

811 W Braeside Dr

Property Across 1

908 W Braeside Dr

Property Across 2

904 W Braeside Dr

Property Across 3

816 W Braeside Dr

PREPARED BY ICON BUILDING GROUP
FOR ADDITION PROPOSAL
907 W BRAESIDE DR, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
OCTOBER 23RD, 2025
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January 6, 2026 

To the Planning and Community Development Department of the Village of Arlington 
Heights 

In regards to the request for variances by the homeowners of 907 W. Braeside Drive 

From Carol and Gary Elliott, 804 W. Braeside Drive 

  

In our opinion allowing such a large variance from the AH Municipal Code sets a serious 
precedent that homeowners can do as they please and pay no attention to the village 
codes. These homeowners have already been allowed to break village codes recently by 
erecting a tall fence around their property. Now if these variances are allowed, other 
neighbors will be encouraged to do as they please with their homes and yards with no 
regard to their neighbors and to the overall unity of the neighborhood.  

The Berkley Square neighborhood is known for its good-sized yards and appropriate 
spacing of homes. The neighborhood has a unified appearance that adds to the value of 
each property. Each property loses market value when neighbors are allowed to do as they 
please. These homeowners bought the smallest house in the neighborhood on a corner lot. 
If they want such a larger house as these variances request, they should move to a larger 
house. 

  

Respectfully submitted, 

Carol and Gary Elliott 
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